

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active.

FISEVIER

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

International Journal of Drug Policy

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/drugpo



Commentary

Safer opioid distribution in response to the COVID-19 pandemic

Mark Tyndall

School of Population and Public Health, University of British Columbia, 2206 East Mall, Vancouver, B.C. V6T1Z3, Canada



ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Harm Reduction Drug Use Covid-19 Overdose Safe Supply

ABSTRACT

COVID-19 has turned the world upside down in a very short period of time. The impact of COVID-19 will disproportionately effect people who are least able to protect themselves and this will include people who use drugs. The arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic comes at time when North America is in the midst of a protracted overdose epidemic caused by a toxic illegal drug supply. Overdose deaths are likely to rise when people are isolated, social support programs are cut back, and the illicit drug supply is further compromised. Safer opioid distribution in response to a toxic street drug supply is a pragmatic and effective way to reduce overdose deaths. COVID-19 makes such an approach even more urgent and compelling.

COVID-19 and people who use drugs

COVID-19 has turned the world upside down in a very short period of time. Without effective treatments or a vaccine, the primary approach to limiting the transmission of COVID-19 has been to reduce person-to-person contact. This has resulted in many communities locking down – people staying at home, businesses shutting down, schools closing, and social gatherings canceled. Modeling suggests that this has been an effective strategy with regards to reducing COVID-19 transmission (Kent, 2020), although the unintended social and economic consequences are massive and are still playing out (UNDP, 2020; Van Lancker & Parolin, 2020).

Like other natural disasters the people who suffer the most are those who are least able to protect themselves. COVID-19 has shown that preexisting health and social inequality create huge vulnerabilities in
certain communities (Abedi, Olulana, & Avula, 2020; Dorn, Cooney, &
Sabin, 2020). This has played out directly with high death rates from
COVID-19 infection, as well as indirectly through the interventions set
up to control the spread. One group who are especially at risk are
people who use drugs (PWUD). The impact of COVID-19 is expected to
be severe in communities where illegal drug use is common due to the
convergence of multiple factors (Volkow, 2020).

The actual environment that many people live in is not conducive to physical distancing. Scenes of tented encampments, emergency shelters, and people sleeping on the streets is one of the greatest challenges facing cities across North America. The need to address the homeless crisis has received a lot of media attention during the COVID-19 response (Fuller, 2020; Picard, 2020). Some see this as an opportunity to deal with two crises at once by opening up unoccupied hotel rooms (Osman, 2020). The use of drugs among those who are unhoused is

high, as chronic alcohol and drug use is tightly intertwined with homelessness (Doran et al., 2018). The emergency use of shelters is also problematic as crowding within a closed indoor space is set-up for COVID-19 transmission and is not a substitute for housing (Tobolowsky et al., 2020). Even if emergency housing can be found and mitigation strategies to reduce COVID-19 transmission are put in place, the need to access an illegal drug supply makes staying in place extremely unlikely (Bodkin, Mokashi, & Beal, 2020). It is not reasonable to expect that people who are dependent on drugs will stay in isolation (Jenkins, Bolinski, & Bresett, 2020) The drugs that they need are from illegal sources and the ways that people generate money to purchase drugs are generally not home based. Even for people on opioid agonist therapy (OAT), restrictive rules with regards to prescriptions and daily observed pick-ups makes physical distancing extremely challenging. Revising these restrictive regulations around OAT in response to COVID-19 must be a priority (Brico, 2020)

The prison system is also ill-equipped to deal with COVID-19 and many people who use drugs are in and out of the criminal justice system (Akiyama, Spaulding, & Rich, 2020). This sets up a continuous loop of new infections from those leaving prison who introduce COVID-19 into the community and those entering prison, who bring it back into the prison facilities. There have already been serious outbreaks of COVID-19 infection in correctional institutions like Rikers Island jail complex in New York, and this is likely to continue (Bryant, 2020). In addition to a range of prison mitigation strategies, some inmates have been discharged in order to reduce their chances of contracting the infection, but often with little attention to where they will go following discharge (BBC, 2020; Wurcel et al., 2020). While discharge from prison may help to reduce COVID-19 transmission, it should be recognized that this can be a hazardous event for people who have been forced to reduce or stop

their opioid consumption. A waning tolerance to opioids means that the first exposure to street drugs can be deadly and it is critical that proper discharge planning and supports are in place (Bukten et al., 2017)

Many people who use drugs rely on public services for medical care, harm reduction supplies, street outreach, and food distribution. All of these critical supports have been disrupted by COVID-19 with either reduction in services or complete shutdowns (Khatri & Perrone, 2020). This includes restrictions to hospital emergency departments where many PWUD receive their primary medical care (Dunlop, Lokuge, & Masters, 2020). In fact, the messaging around overdose prevention is entirely opposite to what has been recommended in order to reduce COVID-19 exposure. For years we have been warning people about the risk of using drugs alone and now we are asking people to self-isolate and avoid unnecessary contact. Unless there are options to reduce the risk of overdosing when using alone - such as access to a safer drug supply - this will result in more deaths. In efforts to reduce contact, many supportive housing programs have restricted guests, and this again increases the likelihood that people will be using alone (St. Denis, 2020)

Another often overlooked impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is that the entire illegal drug market is disrupted and more unpredictable. A report by the Canadian Community Epidemiology Network on Drug Use highlights a number of converging issues that have made the illegal drug supply so unstable including disruption of the precursor supply chains, shut down of overseas synthesis facilities and disruption of drug shipping routes due to border closures (CCENDU, 2020). This creates further uncertainties in supply and the quality of the drugs being sold on the street deteriorates (Smith, 2020). These factors precipitated by COVID-19 will all combine to make the ongoing overdose epidemic even worse (Becker & Fiellin, 2020).

The overdose epidemic

There is no exact day or month or even year when the overdose epidemic started in North America. Drug overdose has always been a risk for people who relied on an unregulated street market for their drugs. However, beginning around 2012 the opioid drug market shifted in many communities. What had a been a mixture of diverted pharmaceutical medications and imported heroin was replaced by fentanyl and other synthetic opioids (Scholl, Seth, Kariisa, Wilson, & Baldwin, 2018). The shift was gradual and uneven at first but by 2017 most street-based opioids in major cities across North America contained fentanyl or similar synthetic opioids (Colon-Berezin, Nolan, Blachman-Forshay, & Paone, 2019). Between 2016 and 2017 the Drug Enforcement Association reported a 5-fold increase in synthetic fentanyl seizures (Zibbell, Aldridge, Cauchon, DeFiore-Hyrmer, & Conway, 2019).

This shift to fentanyl and fentanyl analogues has proven to be deadly. The potency of these drugs is extremely high and there is very little room for error when mixing and producing them. People with long histories of opioid use have taken these very potent drugs and overdosed. In the Canadian province of British Columbia, where data is readily available, the number of illicit drug toxicity deaths went from 270 in 2012 to 1546 in 2018. Of note, in 2019 the number of deaths went down to 979 but monthly rates from 2020 show increasing trends returning. Over 80% of the toxicology reports show that fentanyl is responsible for the deaths (B.C. Coroner Service, 2020). In 2018, the Centers for Disease Control attributed over 33,000 overdose deaths to synthetic opioids (CDC, 2020).

The deeply entrenched stigma and indifference shown towards people who overdose is a major political and societal failing (Drug Policy Alliance, 2014). Deaths of this scale due to anything else would have demanded a response. The reasoning goes that there is really no justification or mechanism to regulate these drugs because they are illegal. So instead of viewing the overdose epidemic as a protracted mass poisoning event, it is viewed as a collection of self-inflicted harms or unintentional suicides. Based on this rationale,

people should know that these drugs can be lethal and it is their fault for using them. This victim blaming goes against everything that we know about addiction, trauma, and the structural barriers that perpetuate the epidemic.

While the response to the overdose crisis has been entirely inadequate, harm reduction interventions have played an important role in reducing overdose deaths. Harm reduction programs act as critical first steps to connecting with health and social services and provide a lifeline to treatment and other supports (Story et al., 2018). In British Columbia it was estimated through a modeling exercise, that the combined impact of naloxone, supervised injection sites and new starts on opioid agonist therapy (OAT) reduced overdose deaths by over 50% from April 2016 through to December 2017 (Irvine, Kuo, & Buxton, 2019). It is unfortunate that many jurisdictions across North America are still embroiled in debates that should have been settled long ago around the role of harm reduction and the merits of methadone programs, safe needle distribution, and supervised injection sites (Nadelmann & LaSalle, 2017).

Despite the important role that harm reduction programs play, the overdose epidemic has brought to light the limitations of existing interventions (Stone et al., 2018). While supervised injection sites and community-centered naloxone programs can save lives through intervening in overdoses once they occur, these interventions are not able to reduce the chances of overdosing in the first place nor do they reduce the harms, violence and interaction with policing that is associated with acquiring the drugs (Cooper, 2015).

Safer opioid distribution

The idea that people who are dependent on illegal drugs should be given access to a safer, regulated supply is both controversial and long overdue (Tyndall, 2018). It has become obvious to those who are most impacted by the overdose crisis that nothing short of providing access to safer opioid drugs will reduce overdoses (Fischer, Pang, & Tyndall, 2019). In fact, we have always known that people who acquire drugs through an illegal street market put themselves at great risk. From the international drug cartels to the street-based dealer, the motive to sell these drugs is profit driven and the well-being of the customers along with the quality and content of the drugs are secondary. This drive for profit has led to a tragic but predictable place where prohibition has filled the streets with fentanyl – cheap, concentrated, and highly addictive (Beletsky & Daivs 2017). Fentanyl is the predictable outcome of opioid prohibition and the main victims are the people who are dying of overdoses.

From a purely pragmatic perspective it only makes sense to offer people a regulated and safer drug source. If drugs were regulated and accessible, then much of the violence and harms associated with drug acquisition through criminal sources would be eliminated. People would not be forced into desperate situations. From the person who collects discarded bottles, to those involved in low level drug dealing, to those involved in sex work, providing a regulated supply of drugs would reduce these activities and their risk. It would also greatly reduce the cost to the health care system and to the criminal justice system who are responsible for enforcing drug laws. On a global scale, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) estimates that the cost of enforcing current drug laws is in excess of \$100 billion per year (UNODC, 2012). Even more incredible than the cost to society is just how ineffective enforcement is in relation to reducing the trafficking and uptake of illegal drugs. Even re-distributing 10% of the resources from law enforcement to health and harm reduction, as called for by Harm Reduction International, could have a dramatic impact on the health and safety of PWUD (HRI, 2020).

A safer opioid supply is an especially difficult concept to promote when drugs are illegal and so much media attention has been given to the role of prescription opioids in the current overdose epidemic (Griesler, Hu, Wall, & Kandel, 2019). There are in fact a long list of

barriers that will make providing a safe drug supply difficult. While it is clear that the majority of overdoses are now due to fentanyl and other synthetic opioids, there is still a reluctance to prescribe pharmaceutical opioids because of the potential for overdose. There are also concerns around diversion of the prescribed medications as this could contribute to more people becoming dependent. Like many harm reduction programs, opposition will come from those who feel that all our efforts and resources should be put towards addiction treatment rather than harm reduction. There is also the cost of medications themselves and some will feel that it is not the responsibility of the taxpayer to pay for a safer opioid supply. Finally, the regulations around controlled drugs and substances are complex and any regulatory changes must pass through a large number of organizations and bureaucratic bodies including multiple levels of government, colleges of physicians, colleges of pharmacists, and law enforcement associations. Navigating through this bureaucracy can be a slow and arduous process.

Prior to COVID-19, the call to provide a safer opioid supply was gaining momentum. The theme of the Canadian National Day of Action on the Overdose Crisis on April 16, 2019 was "Safe Supply" (CAPUD, 2019). In a document produced by the Canadian Association of People who Use Drugs (CAPUD) the concept of a safe supply is described including what a safe supply means, how it can be dispensed, and models of successful programs. It also makes clear that a safe supply does not include methadone, buprenorphine/suboxone and slow release morphine as they are not intended to provide the mind/body altering properties that people are looking for. The question remained however around how to do this. How to provide a regulated supply of pharmaceutical-grade opioids that is accessible, scalable and will attract people who are most at risk of overdose (Ivsins, Boyd, Beletsky, & McNeil. 2020)?

The most recognized and researched form of a safe opioid supply is heroin assisted treatment (HAT) designed for chronic heroin dependent individuals. This is an evidenced-based response to people who have tried and failed other forms of addiction treatment (Ferri, Davoli, & Perucci, 2011). One of the larger clinical trials was conducted in Vancouver and Montreal and found that compared to standard methadone maintenance treatment, the provision of heroin was associated with better retention in care, reduced illicit drug use and less illegal activities (Oviedo-Joekes, Brissette, & Marsh, 2009). A subsequent study in Vancouver found that injectable hydromorphone produced similar positive outcomes when compared directly to heroin maintenance (Oviedo-Joekes, Guh, & Brissette, 2016). These clinical trials have resulted in the formation of a permanent clinic site to administer these protocols. Despite the positive outcomes, these programs have not been scaled up due to the costs of the facilities, the drugs, the security, the need for a highly skilled staff and political will. It is also designed specifically for people who have been refractory to other forms of treatment.

In response to COVID-19 there has been renewed interest around providing a safer drug supply to people who are required to isolate (Bach, Robinson, Sutherland, & Brar, 2020). The BC Centre for Substance Use released a set of prescription guidelines designed to support physicians who were willing to provide pharmaceutical-grade opioids to those who were diagnosed with COVID-19 or who were at risk of exposure (BCCSU, 2020). These guidelines included hydromorphone tablets or long-acting morphine (M-Eslon) capsules for opioid dependency, dextroamphetamine or methylphenidate for stimulant dependency and nicotine patches for nicotine dependency. The unique aspect of the safe supply guidelines is that the drugs can be consumed unwitnessed and that the length of the prescription is up to the prescribing physician. While an extremely important step in opening up the possibility of a safe supply, the uptake has been slow. One of the main barriers is the lack of physicians willing to prescribe and ultimately take on the responsibility and liability for the medications. Physicians are reluctant to act as the gate keepers for a public health response to the overdose crisis (Woo, 2020). It may indeed be necessary

to establish a regulated dispensing program that does not require individual physician prescribing, but rather a public health model whereby eligible participants are given direct access to a regulated supply of opioids. The participants could still be closely monitored but the goal would be to provide an alternative to the toxic street drug supply rather than embedding the program in a physician-led primary care model. This harm reduction approach would greatly reduce the risk of overdose, help break the cycle of poverty and despair, and increase the opportunity to engage in health care and social services.

Safer opioid distribution using technology

One way to provide a low-barrier, scalable, distribution model for a safer drug supply is through a technology that can dispense and monitor the medications. The MySafe machine is a biometric storage locker where people can pick-up their prescribed medications. This technology has been piloted in Vancouver, Canada since December 2019 (Turvill, 2020). MySafe is an 800-pound secure metal case, much like a large ATM, where medications can be dispensed using a non-touch biometric scanner. The biometrics reads the vein pattern of the palm and can only be used by the machine to identify the participant. Unlike fingerprints, for example, the biometrics is not linkable to any other identification systems and could not be used for surveillance. The main advantage of the biometrics, beyond security, is that it avoids the use of cards and PIN numbers that may be lost, forgotten or shared. It can be placed in a variety of locations including supervised injection sites, supportive housing buildings, pharmacies, or at a stand-alone location. Once enrolled in the program, the machine can deliver the prescribed medication in under 30 s and every transaction is tracked in real time. The MySafe machine is equipped with a video screen that can display messages to the participants and future modifications will include full telemedicine capabilities.

Initial observations with MySafe has identified a number of important advantages when providing a safer opioid supply. Firstly, the machine is entirely non-judgemental and provides people some autonomy when picking up their medications. This can be a big advantage over clinic-based or pharmacy-based programs where participants must follow more rigid protocols. Participants can still receive assistance and referrals, but this can happen through their own initiative. Secondly, pick-ups can happen over a 24-hour period and this provides maximum flexibility. Clinic and pharmacy-based programs often require participants to attend during specified times. Thirdly, the machine can be programmed to dispense medications on an individual schedule from multiple times per day to daily or even weekly. Some people who are using opioids may benefit from dispensing smaller quantities at each pick-up to be successful. Fourthly, there is real-time tracking for every transaction on a secure web-based dashboard that can be accessed by pharmacists and physicians. This essentially eliminates medication recording errors, tracks inventory and can send alerts if participants do not pick up doses. This is not used punitively but can add a level of safety if normal patterns of pick-ups are interrupted and some follow-up is required. The data collected on the machine is encrypted and kept on a secure server and follows security protocols that govern all medically sensitive information. Fifthly, the machine requires minimal staffing other than registering participants and loading the medications, so that it is cost-effective compared with programs that require person-toperson dispensing. Sixthly, the machine can dispense whatever medication is required. For the pilot program, hydromorphone tablets were used as they were legal, available, cheap and acceptable to a majority of opioid users. However, other formulations of opioids or even stimulant drugs could be dispensed as part of a safe supply program (Fleming, Barker, Ivsins, Vakharia, & McNeil, 2020). And finally, in an environment where physical distancing is required as an infection control measure during COVID-19, the machine allows quick pick-ups that avoids any line-ups and does not require any person-to-person contact.

Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic will have a major impact on the overdose crisis. Not only will COVID-19 contribute to even higher rates of drug overdoses, it will erode some of the progress that has been made to reduce overdose deaths. Drugs that were toxic have become more toxic, harm reduction interventions have been stalled, treatment programs have been reduced, many critical social services have contracted, and isolation has increased. Overall, the lives of PWUD have become even more precarious.

At the root of this response is stigma and indifference supported by global drug policies that are ineffective in curbing drug use and extremely destructive for people who use drugs (Coyne & Hall, 2017; Csete et al., 2016). While we advocate to reduce stigma, improve care and treatment, and change drug policy, we cannot simply wait as people continue to buy toxic street drugs. With any mass poisoning the urgent response would be provide non-toxic alternatives until a safer supply can be restored. With fentanyl on the streets, many people will not get a second chance. COVID-19 may not have changed the need for regulated and safer opioid distribution but it has made it much more compelling and urgent.

Declaration of Competing Interests

None.

References

- Abedi, V., Olulana, O., Avula, V., Chaudhary, D., Khan, A., Shahjouei, S., Zand, R. (2020) Racial, economic and health inequality and COVID-19 infection in the United States. Preprint. medRxiv. 2020.04.26.20079756. Published 2020 May 1. 10.1101/2020.04. 26.20079756.
- Akiyama, M. J., Spaulding, A. C., & Rich, J. D. (2020). Flattening the curve for incarcerated populations - Covid-19 in jails and prisons. The New England Journal of Medicine, 382(22), 2075–2077. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2005687.
- Bach, P., Robinson, S., Sutherland, C., & Brar, R. (2020). Innovative strategies to support physical distancing among individuals with active addiction. *The Lancet. Psychiatry* S2215-0366(20)30231-5. Advance online publication. 10.1016/S2215-0366(20) 30231-5
- BBC. (2020). US jails begin releasing prisoners to stem Covid-19 infections. *BBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-51947802.
- BC Coroner Service. Illicit drug toxicity deaths. (2020). Retrieved fromhttps://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/birth-adoption-death-marriage-and-divorce/deaths/coroners-service/statistical/illicit-drug.pdf.
- BCCSU. Risk Mitigation Guidelines in the Context of Dual Public Health Emergencies (2020). Retrieved fromhttps://www.bccsu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Risk-Mitigation-in-the-Context-of-Dual-Public-Health-Emergencies-v1.6.pdf.
- Becker, W. C., & Fiellin, D. A. (2020). When epidemics collide: Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) and the opioid crisis [published online ahead of print, 2020 Apr 2]. Annals of Internal Medicine. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-1210 M20-1210.
- Beletsky, L., & Davis, C. S. (2017). Today's fentanyl crisis: Prohibition's Iron Law, revisited. The International Journal on Drug Policy, 46, 156–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.05.050.
- Bodkin, C., V., Mokashi, Beal, K., Wiwcharuk, J., Lennox, R., Guenter, D., & O'Shea, T. (2020). Pandemic planning in homeless shelters: A pilot study of a COVID-19 testing and support program to mitigate the risk of COVID-19 outbreaks in congregate settings [published online ahead of print, 2020 Jun 8]. Clinical Infectious Diseases. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa743 ciaa743.
- Brico, E. (2020).Addiction treatment clinics struggle to keep up with COVID-19Retrieved from https://talkpoverty.org/2020/03/25/methadone-covid-19-addiction-treatment/
- Bryant, M. (2020). Coronavirus spread at Rikers is a 'public health disaster', says jail's top doctor. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/apr/01/rikers-island-jail-coronavirus-public-health-disaster.
- Bukten, A., Stavseth, M. R., Skurtveit, S., Tverdal, A., Strang, J., & Clausen, T. (2017). High risk of overdose death following release from prison: Variations in mortality during a 15-year observation period. Addiction, 112(8), 1432–1439. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/add.13803.
- Canadian Union of People who Use Drugs (CAPUD). Safe Supply Concept Document (2019). Retrieved fromhttps://capud.ca/resources.
- CCENDU. Changes Related to COVID-19 in the Illegal Drug Supply and Access to Services and Resulting Health Harms (2020). Retrieved fromhttps://ccsa.ca/sites/default/files/2020-05/CCSA-COVID-19-CCENDU-Illegal-Drug-Supply-Alert-2020-en.pdf.
- Center for Disease Control. (2020). Retrieved fromhttps://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/ 2020/p0318-data-show-changes-overdose-deaths.html.
- Colon-Berezin, C., Nolan, M. L., Blachman-Forshay, J., & Paone, D. (2019). Overdose deaths involving fentanyl and fentanyl analogs - New York City, 2000–2017.

- Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 68(2), 37-40 Published 2019 Jan 18. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6802a3.
- Cooper, H. L. (2015). War on drugs policing and police brutality. Substance Use & Misuse, 50(8-9), 1188-1194. https://doi.org/10.3109/10826084.2015.1007669.
- Coyne, C., & Hall, A. (2017). Four decades and counting: The continued failure of the war on drugs. CATO Institute April 12Policy Analysis no. 811.
- Csete, J., Kamarulzaman, A., Kazatchkine, M., Altice, F., Balicki, M., Buxton, J., et al. (2016). Public health and international drug policy. *Lancet*, 387(10026), 1427–1480 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00619-X.
- Doran, K. M., Rahai, N., McCormack, R. P., Milian, J., Shelley, D., Rotrosen, J., et al. (2018). Substance use and homelessness among emergency department patients. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 188, 328–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018. 04.021
- Dorn, A. V., Gooney, R. E., & Sabin, M. L. (2020). COVID-19 exacerbating inequalities in the US. Lancet, 395(10232), 1243–1244 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30893-X.
- Drug Policy Alliance. Stigma and people who use drugs (2014). Retrieved fromhttps://www.drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/DPA_Fact_Sheet_Stigma_and_People_Who_Use_Drugs.pdf.
- Dunlop, A., Lokuge, B., Masters, D., Sequeira, M., Saul, P., Dunlop, G., & Maher, L. (2020). Challenges in maintaining treatment services for people who use drugs during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 17(1), 26 Published 2020 May 6. doi:10.1186/s12954-020-00370-7.
- Ferri, M., Davoli, M., & Perucci, C. A. (2011). Heroin maintenance for chronic heroin-dependent individuals. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 2011(12), https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003410.pub4 CD003410.
- Fischer, B., Pang, M., & Tyndall, M. (2019). The opioid death crisis in Canada: Crucial lessons for public health. The Lancet. Public Health, 4(2), e81–e82 10.1016/S2468-2667(18)30232-9.
- Fleming, T., Barker, A., Ivsins, A., Vakharia, S., & McNeil, R. (2020). Stimulant safe supply: A potential opportunity to respond to the overdose epidemic. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 17(1), 6. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-019-0351-1 Published 2020 Jan 10.
- Fuller, T. California Governor Declares Homeless Crisis 'a Disgrace'. (2020). New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/19/us/californiahomeless.html.
- Griesler, P. C., Hu, M. C., Wall, M. M., & Kandel, D. B. (2019). Medical use and misuse of prescription opioids in the US Adult Population: 2016–2017. *American Journal of Public Health*, 109(9), 1258–1265. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2019.305162.
- Harm Reduction International (2020). Retrieved from https://www.hri.global/10by20.
 Irvine, M. A., Kuo, M., Buxton, J. A., Balshaw, R., Otterstatter, M., Macdougall, L., & Gilbert, M. (2019). Modelling the combined impact of interventions in averting deaths during a synthetic-opioid overdose epidemic. *Addiction*, 114(9), 1602–1613. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14664.
- Ivsins, A., Boyd, J., Beletsky, L., & McNeil, R. (2020). Tackling the overdose crisis: The role of safe supply [published online ahead of print, 2020 May 1]. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 80, Article 102769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020. 102769
- Jenkins, W. D., Bolinski, R., Bresett, J., Van Ham, B., Fletcher, S., Walters, S., & Ouellet, L. (2020). COVID-19 during the opioid epidemic Exacerbation of stigma and vulnerabilities [published online ahead of print, 2020 Apr 11]. The Journal of Rural Health: Official Journal of the American Rural Health Association and the National Rural Health Care Association, 10 1111/jrh.12442. doi:10.1111/jrh.12442.
- Kent, J. (2020). COVID-19 data shows how social distancing impacts virus spread. Health IT Analytics. Retrieved from https://healthitanalytics.com/news/covid-19-data-shows-how-social-distancing-impacts-virus-spread.
- Khatri, U. G., & Perrone, J. (2020). Opioid use disorder and COVID-19: crashing of the crises [published online ahead of print, 2020 May 12]. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, 10 1097/ADM.000000000000684. doi:10.1097/ADM.0000000000000684.
- Nadelmann, E., & LaSalle, L. (2017). Two steps forward, one step back: Current harm reduction policy and politics in the United States. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 14(1), 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-017-0157-y Published 2017 Jun 12.
- Osman, L. (2020). Hotels for homeless people could tackle two problems at once:

 Advocate, Retrieved from https://nationalpost.com/pmn/news-pmn/canada-news-pmn/hotels-for-homeless-people-could-tackle-two-crises-at-once-advocates.
- Oviedo-Joekes, E., Brissette, S., Marsh, D. C., Lauzon, P., Guh, D., Anis, A., & Schechter, M. T. (2009). Diacetylmorphine versus methadone for the treatment of opioid addiction. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 361(8), 777–786.
- Oviedo-Joekes, E., Guh, D., Brissette, S., Marchand, K., MacDonald, S., Lock, K., & Schechter, M. T. (2016). Hydromorphone compared with diacetylmorphine for long-term opioid dependence: A randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(5), 447–455.
- Picard, A. (2020). First and foremost, the homeless need housing. Globe and Mail. Retrieved from https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-first-and-foremost-the-homeless-need-housing/.
- Scholl, L., Seth, P., Kariisa, M., Wilson, N., & Baldwin, G. (2018). Drug and opioid-in-volved overdose deaths United States, 2013–2017. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 67(5152), 1419-1427. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm675152e1
 Published 2018 Jan 4.
- Smith, A. (2020). Drug supply potentially more dangerous amid COVID-19 pandemic. The Calgary Herald. Retrieved from https://calgaryherald.com/news/illicit-drug-supplypotentially-more-dangerous-amid-covid-19-pandemic.
- St. Denis, J. (2020). Downtown Eastside residents still waiting for visitors to be allowed Retrieved from https://thetyee.ca/News/2020/07/10/Downtown-Eastside-Residents-Alone-No-Visitor-Policies/.
- Stone, A. C., Carroll, J. J., Rich, J. D., & Green, T. C. (2018). Methadone maintenance treatment among patients exposed to illicit fentanyl in Rhode Island: Safety, dose,

- retention, and relapse at 6 months. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 192*, 94-97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.07.019.
- Story, C. R. Members of the Southern Harm Reduction CoalitionKao, W. K., Currin, J., Brown, C., & Charles, V. . (2018). Evaluation of the southern harm reduction coalition for HIV prevention: Advocacy accomplishments. *Health Promotion Practice*, 19(5), 695–703. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839917742850.
- Tobolowsky, F. A., Gonzales, E., Self, J. L., Rao, C. Y., Keating, R., & Marx, G. E. (2020). COVID-19 outbreak among three affiliated homeless service sites King County, Washington, 2020. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 69(17), 523–526. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6917e2.
- Turvill, W. (2020). Opioid vending machine opens in Vancouver. The Guardian.. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/science/2020/feb/17/opioid-vending-machineopens-vancouver-mysafe-canada.
- Tyndall, M. (2018). An emergency response to the opioid overdose crisis in Canada: A regulated opioid distribution program. CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne, 190(2), E35–E36. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.171060.
- United Nations Development Program (UNDP). Socio-economic impact of COVID-19 (2020). Retrieved fromhttps://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/coronavirus/socio-economic-impact-of-covid-19.html.

- UNODC. The Alternative World Drug Report (2012). Retrieved from https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/Civil/Count-the-Costs-Initiative/AWDR-exec-summary.pdf.
- Van Lancker, W., & Parolin, Z. (2020). COVID-19, school closures, and child poverty: A social crisis in the making. *Lancet Public Health*, 5(5), E243-e244 10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30084-0.
- Volkow, N. D. (2020). Collision of the COVID-19 and addiction epidemics [published online ahead of print, 2020 Apr 2]. Annals of Internal Medicine. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-1212 M20-1212.
- Woo, A.B.C.' (2020).s move to safe supply has a bumpy roll-out.Retrieved fromhttps://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/british-columbia/article-bcs-move-to-a-safe-supply-for-drug-users-has-a-bumpy-rollout/.
- Wurcel, A. G., Dauria, E., Zaller, N., Nijhawan, A., Beckwith, C., Nowotny, K., et al. (2020). Spotlight on Jails: COVID-19 Mitigation Policies Needed Now. Clinical Infectious Diseases: An Official Publication of the Infectious Diseases Society of America. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa346 ciaa346. Advance online publication.
- Zibbell, J. E., Aldridge, A. P., Cauchon, D., DeFiore-Hyrmer, J., & Conway, K. P. (2019). Association of law enforcement seizures of heroin, fentanyl, and carfentanil with opioid overdose deaths in Ohio, 2014-2017. *JAMA Network Open, 2*(11), Article e1914666. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.14666.